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Southeast Area Citizen Board Meeting Minutes
Date: Wednesday, January 5, 2022, WebEx video and conference call meeting-
Attendees: Alan Burt, Sue Maginnis, Jeannie Giangrande, Augie Venice, Brendan Burke, Jack Ryan, Phil Bombardier, Rick Palingo, Marjorie Mason, Cindy Harmon, Kim Nahas
Staff: Howard Baker-Smith, Stephanie Almeida, Kim Anderson

Excused: Al Araujo, Brendan Burke, Donna Desrochers, Vincent Gerrior
	Topic
	Discussion
	Assignment/Task
	Point Person 
	Status

	INTRODUCTIONS
	Introductions were made. 
	None
	N/A
	Closed

	Approval of Prior Meeting Minutes
	Motion was made to accept the September minutes.
Motion was seconded and unanimously passed. 
	None
	N/A
	Closed

	Old Business:

Board Membership and Recruitment Status

Evaluations/Feedback 

Regarding 6th Annual

Meeting

Staff Vacancy Rate Update

Website
Subcommittee Report

New Business:

Clubhouse and ACCS Contract Reviews
2022 Nominations for Area Board Chair

Recommendation for Additional Housing Resources/Staff

	Board recruitment is urgently needed since four board member’s terms will be expiring in April 2022. 
· Jeannie mentioned that Quincy is having difficulty with recruitment. 
· Phil mentioned that Plymouth just lost a board member who worked at Pembroke Hospital due to leaving their position. Phil is concerned about recruitment of one board member and the change in process to complete CORI background check. 
· The two new options to complete a CORI background check are to either:

· Go to Human Resources at Taunton State Hospital, or
· Get documents notarized in the community, scan documents and email back to Human Resources

· Status of letter sent to Governor for assistance with board recruitment
· Letter was sent to the Governor and Cc’d to EHS Secretary Sudders and DMH Commissioner Doyle. 

· The Administration does not play a role in providing direction to municipalities and towns. It is best for members to reach out to their respective towns/cities.
· Status of letter to waive term limits of board members
· Since the waiving of term limits is not in the Governor’s authority, board members can write to their legislator advocating change in statutory law. 

Overall, members felt that the annual meeting went very well with a comment that it was fabulous and was very clear. One comment was that they wished they could have heard more about the roll out of the Behavioral Health Road Map. There were a lot of positive comments about the board reports plus it was great to have a good number of participants from the other Area/Site Boards outside of the Southeast Area! 
It was also suggested that members research various organizations such as MAMH, programs serving youth and older adults and ask to be added to their distribution list to stay informed on the latest information. It’s important to network with other organizations. 
Status of letter drafted to Vinfen concerning staff vacancy rates. Motion was made to send letter to Vinfen. Motion was seconded and approved. An additional sentence was suggested concerning staff retention issues and what measures are they taking other than increasing pay rates. 
Discussion:

· Issue of vacancy rates began long before COVID. However, COVID has exacerbated the situation. 

· Providers are making efforts to recruit. They have received a significant amount of ARPA funds for staff recruitment and retention. 
· Provider Board of Directors are listening about staffing concerns and are being asked to take on payroll obligation without additional revenue. 

· The question is “what is the support that Vinfen needs to pay staff?” 
· Staff retention issue
· Are providers conducting exit interviews? Is this a consistent practice? What is their understanding about why employee left the organization? What is driving staff to leave? 
· Good pay is not the only reason employees stay on the job. Good supervision, support, training, career ladders, etc. are also very important factors according to research! Basically, it’s important to show interest in employees and make them feel valued! 
· Need to watch staffing and push them to keep filling positions. Once they are beyond a 15% vacancy rate, programs are feeling the loss.
· There were questions about funds for unused positions. 

· Vendors are paid by a rate for services that are provided, and thus, would not receive payment for services not delivered.  
· Under rate contracts, providers are allowed to retain surplus revenue for Use and Recovery. However, there are very strict guidelines on how much they can retain.

· Any additional funds are reverted back to the General Fund. The Southeast Area Reversion rate is about 2.8% or 3%. 
Discussed need for assistance with developing a website and providing training videos. It may be possible to get a summer intern to help with this project. 

Discussion about housing concerns in the Quincy Site:
· Some Quincy landlords are not receiving payments from Metro Boston Housing resulting in landlords not wanting to renew leases with clients. Metro Boston Housing, a regional housing authority, administers the DMH Rental Vouchers. DMH, Aspire and Metro Boston Housing are working to resolve this issue.  
· Skyline Drive Apartments in Braintree was court ordered to make corrections within 30 days as they are not keeping up with repairs and maintenance of property. Twelve clients are affected, and the Town of Braintree is involved. If they do not comply, Skyline may go under receivership. 

· Windjammer Apartments will be having a lottery system for 19 units. 
ACE Awards

Discussed importance of this event not only for clients, but also for staff and board members, as it reinforces the importance of their roles. Additionally, the role of board members to help with fundraising for award winner stipends and gift cards for the nominees is also a very important piece with this event.
Semi-Annual Clubhouse reviews have begun and ACCS Contract Monitoring Reviews will begin on January 14th. 

Schedules for both reviews have been sent to board members. 
Alan’s term as Area Board Chair and Area Board member will be expiring.
Jeannie was recommended as a candidate for Area Board chair. Jeannie suggested that there be a co-chair. 

The question was raised if there was not a chair, what would happen. The board would need to have a quorum and identify a facilitator. 

Due to the complexity of housing and the increased demands on the Southeast Area Housing Coordinator, the board would like to advocate for additional staff to assist Housing Coordinator. There was also a suggestion to intersect with CYF Division to help with resources and partner on housing.  
Motion was made to send a letter to Buddy. Motion was seconded and approved.


	Area Board members should follow up with their respective site boards regarding interest in joining Area Board. 
Buddy will follow regarding simplifying new CORI background check policy.
Buddy will ask DMH CO about adding board recruitment to their website.

Jeannie will draft a letter to be sent to Southeast delegation regarding waiving term limits immediately for board members. 

It was suggested to create a brochure for help with recruitment in addition to the orientation packet that was developed. Phil will share Plymouth’s brochure.
Staff Learning and Development will work on sending copy of recorded Zoom link. 
Letter will be sent after the ACCS Contract Monitoring meeting to ensure information is current.
Jeannie will update letter to include what is their understanding regarding why employee left, and measures taken to increase staff retention rates. 
Staff vacancy rates continue to be a standing agenda item.
Kim will follow up with HR in March/April regarding summer intern to help with website development. 
Jeannie will keep board informed of situation and if any action is needed. 
Information on how clients can participate in the lottery should be sent to Laura Ruscio, Quincy Site Director. 
Board members can contact Kim to participate and receive meeting link information. 
This will be tabled until the March Area Board meeting. 
Jeannie will draft a letter advocating for additional housing staff. Letter will be sent to Buddy. 
	Area Board 
Buddy
Buddy
Jeannie

Area Board
Kim
Area Board
Jeannie/Alan
Buddy
Kim
Jeannie
Jeannie/Mark Bilton?
Board Members/Kim

Area Board

Jeannie/Alan
	Open
Open
Closed

Open
Open

Open
Open
Open
Open
Open
Open
Open
Open
Closed

Open
Open

	Area Update


	Staff vacancy rate update

· SEA ACCS Staff Vacancy Rates through October were shared and provided to board members prior to the meeting. 
· State Operated services/units are also feeling the effects of staff vacancy rates. 
· Vacancy rates in the GLE’s and acute units are above 30%. 
· Supplemental staff are being brought in.
· Seasonal employees hired for three months.
· EHS signed a contract with an out of state staffing agency to produce staff to work on the acute units at Corrigan and Pocasset Mental Health Centers. Some staff will be steered to State op GLE’s.
· National Guard was brought in to help with security at both Corrigan and Pocasset Mental Health Centers and to also work in the kitchen at Taunton State Hospital. The last time the National Guard was called in was in the 80’s during a strike! 
· New Year’s Eve through Sunday, EHS provided a bonus of $600 per shift for anyone who worked a shift (GLE and unit)! 

· COVID/Omicron variant has caused an increase in work restrictions. This may continue for another 4-6 weeks. Fortunately, people are not as ill and not many are hospitalized due to vaccination.

· DMH is looking at ways on how to boost wages. However, this can take longer to increase wages due to contract bargaining agreements.
Status of Martha’s Vineyard Island Trust Project

· This project is on hold due to a miscommunication about land transfer. The local officials need to discuss with community and come into an agreement concerning use of land. 
· DMH owns the land located in Oak Bluffs and has agreed to dispose property to MV Island Trust in exchange for affordable housing for DMH clients in perpetuity. 
Safe Haven Program

· FHR has been awarded the contract to open a Safe Haven Program preferably in Hyannis since Hyannis has a good network of homeless providers to support collaboration. 
· FHR hopes to be ready for occupancy in one month. 

· Safe Haven Programs are a form of supportive housing that services homeless individuals with severe mental health conditions. This is a low barrier program, and recipients do not have to be DMH eligible. There will be seven beds and a drop-in center. 
Hospital Diversion Services

· Youth Villages Intercept Program

· Adolescent Diversion Intervention Program to get youth out of emergency rooms and back home. 
· Families will be provided with an intensive in-home team for up to 90 days to support diversion from hospitalization and support for continued treatment in the community.
· Do not need to be DMH eligible.
· This service has expanded over the last month and is available in all Southeast Area Emergency Departments. 
· Emergency Mobile Respite (Adults)

· There is support for Emergency Mobile Respite and commitment to existing capacity.
· Target is South Shore Hospital, St. Luke’s, Cape Cod Hospital and Brockton Hospital as an interim service. However, the plan is to cover all Emergency Departments in Southeast Area. 
· Referrals could be made directly to Emergency Department.
· Contracts will be solicited.  
· Adult Respite contracts to expand in Taunton/Attleboro and Fall River.
A question was raised if these services will be available at Martha’s Vineyard Hospital since crisis intervention services are no longer available and are being handled by the police and Harbor Homes. 
Employment Collaborative

· DMH will be reprocuring a network of Regional Employment Collaboratives with a July 1st start date. 
· Regional Employment Collaboratives are a cross disability network of agencies and organizations to promote best practices, share resources in order to increase the quantity and quality of employment opportunities for job seekers with disabilities. 
· DMH and DDS have provided funding for the six Regional Employment Collaboratives (Western MA, Central MA, Northeast, Metro West, Metro Boston, and South Shore)

· The Southeast Area will be supporting a new Employment Collaborative (South Coast) to be located within the Fall River and New Bedford Sites. 
Personnel updates

· Fall River

· Lynne Olsen-Vieira has been appointed as the Corrigan Mental Health Center Director/Fall River Site Director.

· Plymouth

· Interviews have been completed for the Plymouth Site Director position. This position is close to being filled.
· Cape

· Second round of interviews for the Cape Cod and Islands Site Director/Pocasset Mental Health Center Director will be scheduled. 
· New Bedford

· First round of interviews for the New Bedford Site Director position will be scheduled. 
Other:

· The Fall River Site Board and NAMI Bristol County met with DMH Commissioner Doyle, Rep. Fiola and others to discuss concerns about mental health services and how Corrigan can play a stronger role with providing certain services/resources. 
	 Information Sharing
Buddy will follow up with Alexis Romanow regarding Diversion Services being available at Martha’s Vineyard Hospital.
Boards will be contacted to participate in the second round of interviews. 

	N/A

Buddy
Buddy/Sue Plasse

	Closed
Open
Open



	Site Board Updates
Statewide Mental Health Advisory Council 
	Quincy 
· Board worked on donations for expectant mothers during the holidays.
· Working on getting a 501c3 - “Friends of Quincy Mental Health Center” to help with fundraising.
· Working on increased housing and issues with some of the housing properties around renovations/repairs. 
· Recruitment and retention of board members.
· Participated in Atlantic Clubhouse Review and will attend Aspire ACCS Contract Monitoring Meeting.
Plymouth

· Emergency Site-Based Respite contract has been awarded. FHR had a location all set, but landlord backed off due to length of time to sign contract. Phil had some location ideas in Pembroke or Plymouth to share with FHR. Location suggestions are welcomed! 
· One of their board members had resigned due to leaving their position at Pembroke Hospital. Apparently, the director had also left and now there is a new director at Pembroke Hospital. 
· Planning for a Community Conversation, “Parents Big Worry” in the spring.

· Recruiting more board members. 
Cape
· The November and December meetings had good attendance-6 members attending and 6 attendees (CORD, psychiatrist, Barnstable Town Councilor, Senior Center and CPCS)
· Alan is sending a recruitment letter to his CPCS (Committee for Public Council Services) supervisor for distribution to CPCS’s to join site and area boards. 
· Naomi Tavares-Silva has left her position as Cape Cod and Islands Site Director/PMH Center Director due to retirement. 
· Debra Demuth is the Interim Site and Center Director and is doing a fabulous job! 
· $500 was raised to purchase Stop and Shop gift cards for clients in ACCS. There is someone on the board who provides matching funds up to $15,000 through his employer for purchase of gift cards! 
· December 21st Homeless Persons Memorial Sleep out event was held at the Quaker Meeting House in Sandwich. A psychiatrist who may be a potential new site board member participated in this event plus raised some funds! 
· Alan participated on the RFR Review Committee for Safe Haven Program. 
· Participated in the Cove Clubhouse Review. 
Brockton
· Working on board recruitment as they are down to six members. 

· At their next meeting, they will plan to do some education by reviewing the bylaws and discuss what they’re supposed to be doing. 

· Identifying goals for their site board:

· Public awareness

· Housing 

· Father Bill’s new project at Rodeway Inn, Brockton

· Conservation Commission
· Thanksgiving Turkey Baskets
· Due to pandemic, they were unable to deliver baskets. 70 $25 Market Basket gift cards and 180 $10 Market Basket gift cards were distributed and personally delivered by staff to clients. 
· For Christmas, 200 $10 Dunkin Donut gift cards were distributed and personally delivered by staff to clients. 
Jeannie mentioned that at the last Statewide Mental Health Advisory Council meeting, Commissioner Doyle shared that inpatient beds have expanded. The number of beds around the state has increased at major hospitals. 
	Information Sharing


	 N/A


	Closed



	ADJOURNMENT/

NEXT MEETING
	There being no further business to discuss, motion was made to adjourn at 4:20 p.m. Motion seconded and passed. 


	The next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, March 2, 2022 by Zoom/Microsoft Teams video conference call. 
	 N/A
	Closed 


DMH staff: Minutes should be emailed to DMH-DL – Open Meeting Minutes after they are approved by the Public Body.

